
 

VANDERBURGH COUNTY 

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

EMERGENCY MEETING 

October 13, 2020 

 
The Vanderburgh County Board of Commissioners met in session this 13th day of 
October, 2020 at 3:01 p.m. in Exhibit Hall A of the Old National Events Plaza with 
President Jeff Hatfield presiding. 
 

Reconvening of Meeting 

 
President Hatfield: Okay, I’m going to reconvene the emergency meeting for the 
Vanderburgh County Board of Commissioners for October 13, 2020.  
 

Attendance Roll Call 

 
President Hatfield:  Kathy, could you call the attendance? 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Here. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders:  Here. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I’m here as well. 

Pledge of Allegiance 

 
President Hatfield:  If we could all stand for the Pledge of Allegiance. 

(The Pledge of Allegiance was given.)  

Permission to Open Bids for VC20-09-01: Concrete Street Repairs 

 
President Hatfield:  Up first on our action items was to open up some bids, but I don’t 
think John Stoll is here yet. He had to wait for them over there at the Civic Center. So, 
we’ll just wait for him to get back.  
 

Remembrance of COVID-19 Victims 

 
President Hatfield:  The first item is a remembrance of COVID-19 victims. I’m going to 
hand this portion of the meeting over to Commissioner Musgrave. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Thank you, President Hatfield. As of yesterday, we have had 
42 deaths of Vanderburgh County citizens of COVID-19. This is a disease that didn’t even 
exist at the beginning of the year, and it has now taken 42 of our friends and neighbors. I 
would just like to ask for a, just a moment of silence to reflect upon the loss of our 
neighbors, and also to thank the hospital personnel for all of their efforts, the entire 
medical community for everything that they have done to respond to this virus, and to 
their grieving families. I placed on my Facebook page three of the, three or four of the 
obituaries of these 42, and you can read the anguished love there for the loss of these 
three. Many of the obituaries did not reflect that their loved one was taken by this 
relentless virus. And, so, I cannot name those who also passed away from this, but I do 
want to remember them, and I want to emphasize that there are steps that each and 
everyone of us can take to avoid being a victim of this terrible virus. Wear masks, stay 
apart at least six feet, wash your hands nearly constantly, and you can also pray. So, 
Commissioner Hatfield, if we may just have a moment of silence. 
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President Hatfield:  Yes. 

(A moment of silence was observed.) 

President Hatfield:  Thank you, Commissioner Musgrave. 

Phase II Environmental Site Assessment: 312 E. Riverside Drive 

 
President Hatfield:  Next on our agenda is a Phase II environmental site assessment. This 
is regarding a commercial property at 312 E. Riverside. We have an interested party in 
that property, and the attached proposal is to inspect the property for environmental 
issues. The funds for this service are available in the County Property Sale Revolving 
Fund.  

Commissioner Musgrave:  Motion to approve. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I will second the motion. 

President Hatfield:  Kathy, please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. The motion carries. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

Public Hearing/Final Reading of Vacation Ordinance CO.V-10-20-004: 
A Petition to Vacate 140’ of PUE at 10425 & 10445 Havenwood Meadows Dr. 

 
President Hatfield:  Item C is a public hearing and final reading of vacation ordinance 
CO.V-10-20-004, This is a petition to vacate 140’ of public utility easement at 10425 and 
10445 Havenwood Meadows Drive. So, at this time I will open up the public hearing, and 
if there are any petitioners to come forward on, to make any remarks, I’ll ask them to do 
so now. If you could, just state your name and address. 

Jonathan Garvey: Jonathan Garvey, my current address is 2607 Beaumont Drive, 
Evansville, 47725. My wife and I, Amy Garvey, are the petitioners for the vacation of the 
public easement for the listed address of 10425 and 10445 of Havenwood Meadows 
Drive. We’re just asking the Board to approve our ordinance to vacate that 140’ of public 
utility easement. 

President Hatfield:  Okay, thank you. 

Jonathan Garvey:  Okay, thank you. 

President Hatfield:  Are there any remonstrators in the audience that would like to speak 
to this vacation? Seeing none. Do the Commissioners have any comments or questions 
regarding this? 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I do not at this time. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  I do not. 

President Hatfield:  Okay, I just need then a motion to approve. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  So moved. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I will second the motion. 

President Hatfield:  Kathy, please call the roll. 
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Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

Superior Court/Treatment Court: Employment Agreement with Jeanene Heldt 

 
President Hatfield:  Next up is Superior Court. This is an employment agreement with 
Jeanene Heldt, between the Vanderburgh County Superior Court Treatment Court and 
Jeanene Heldt.  

Jodi Uebelhack: (Inaudible) she comes in on Tuesday and does the minutes for 
Treatment Court, and we pay her out of our User Fees. She’s had the same agreement 
for seven years, and so Judge rewrote it to give her a slight pay increase, in line with what 
was given the other county employees. 

President Hatfield:  Okay. Could everyone hear what she just said? Just raise your hand 
if you heard every word she said. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Just barely. It would be better if she just talked right into the 
mic. 

President Hatfield:  Okay, you know what, they clean that mic every time somebody, if 
you want to pull your mask down and just talk into the mic. I think that would really be 
helpful. I think we’re far enough way. 

Jodi Uebelhack:  I don’t have a problem taking my mask off. It’s okay. 

President Hatfield:  Okay, okay.  

Jodi Uebelhack:  Jodi Uebelhack. I’m with Vanderburgh County Community Corrections. 
Jeanene Heldt is a retired Court Reporter for Vanderburgh County, and she comes in 
every Tuesday and does our minutes for Treatment Court. We have between 40 and 80 
individuals each Tuesday that come in for Treatment Court, for the Judge to talk to them. 
Some of the are doing good, some of them are doing bad, but she puts minutes on it, and 
we pay her out of our User Fee account. 

President Hatfield:  Awesome. Commissioners, do you have any questions? 

Commissioner Musgrave:  I do not. Motion to approve. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I do not either. I second the motion. 

President Hatfield:  Okay, a motion and a second. Kathy? 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. That passes. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 
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Superior Court/Therapeutic Work Release:  
Employment Agreement with Bailey Martin  

 
President Hatfield:  The next one is an employment agreement with Bailey Martin, for a 
Residential Officer of Vanderburgh County Therapeutic Work Release from September 
1, 2020 to December 31, 2021. Did I get that right? 

Jodi Uebelhack:  And, in line with our agreement with the union, Ms. Martin was a 
Residential Officer both in the jail and at the Therapeutic Work Release, and she moved 
on to another position. And, in line with our agreement with the union, we can employ her 
part time to do our filling in for people who take vacation and things like that, so we don’t 
have to pay quite as much overtime. And, again, that money comes from grant money, 
or User Fees, it is not General Fund money.  

President Hatfield:  Okay.  

Jodi Uebelhack:  And, it is aligned with the contract with the union. 

President Hatfield:  Okay. Commissioners, do you have any questions? 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Motion to approve. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I will second. 

President Hatfield:  Kathy, please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

President Hatfield:  Thank you, Jodie. 

Jodi Uebelhack:  Thank you. 

President Hatfield:  Yeah.  

Superintendent of County Buildings: Spectrum Commercial 
Right-of-Entry Agreement for Old Courthouse 

 
President Hatfield:  Next on the agenda is Superintendent of County Buildings, the 
Spectrum commercial account right-of-entry. This is a right-of-entry agreement for 
Spectrum to install equipment into the Old Courthouse office. Commissioners, do you 
have any questions about this? I think there have been some e-mails from the Courthouse 
Superintendent on this. It’s been weeks ago, but I personally don’t have any questions. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  I’ll make a motion to approve. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I will second that motion. 

President Hatfield:  Kathy, there’s a motion and a second. Please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 
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Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0)  

Health Department: WIC Grant Renewal 

 
President Hatfield:  Next is the Health Department, the WIC grant contract. This is a 
continuation of WIC Nutritional Program from October 1, 2020 through September 30, 
2021. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  I’ll make a motion to approve. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I will second that. 

President Hatfield:  Okay, Kathy, we have a motion and a second. Please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

Computer Services: WOW  WAN Connections  Relocation Agreement 

  
President Hatfield:  Next on the list is Computer Services. This is a service agreement to 
move county and joint department WAN connections to WOW. This is a service 
agreement. Mark, go ahead, you can describe it, if you like. 

Mark Uhrin:  Basically, we’re moving our WAN Area Network on to WOW. This will occur 
over a period of months, ending with our termination of the contract with AT&T in April of 
next year. We expect to realize a savings of somewhere between $60,000-$70,000 a year 
in making this transition. So, we’re looking forward to it, and ask your approval for the 
remaining. The first half has already been signed by the city. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Motion to approve. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  Second. 

President Hatfield:  Kathy, a motion and a second. Please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser:  Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

President Hatfield:  Thank you, Mark. 

Mark Uhrin:  Thank you. 
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Burdette Park: Ford F-150 Truck Bids 

 
President Hatfield:  Next item is Burdette Park, for a Ford F-150 truck. Are we 
opening the bids for those? Or did— 

Commissioner Musgrave:  No, they already have them. 

President Hatfield:  Yeah, so these bids were all approved through the City-County 
Purchasing, as revised from earlier in the year, I think the County Legal 
Department. This will be funded through the 2020 Parks & Playground Capital line. 
This will completer our new purchase fleet and allow us to remove the final 1990 
era vehicle from the park. I’m quite certain, I don’t know this, but I know Jerry is 
pretty thorough. He’s probably been through Council, County Council process 
there. Just, I’m assuming we just need to approve this, so they can move forward. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Motion to approve. 

Commissioner Shoulders: I second them motion. 

President Hatfield:  I have a motion and a second. Kathy, please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser:  Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

Auditor & Treasurer: XSoft INtax Property Tax Software Agreement 

 
President Hatfield:  The next item is County Auditor and County Treasurer, this is 
an X-Soft contract for property tax software services. The Auditor’s Office and the 
Treasurer’s Office, who are both with us today, are needing to upgrade their 
current tax software system. They’ve been, they have been with the current vendor 
since 2008, and, obviously, they would like to make a change on that. 
Commissioners, do you have any questions? 

Commissioner Musgrave:  I do not. I make a motion to approve. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I will second the motion. 

President Hatfield:  No questions? Okay. So, Kathy, we have a motion and a second. 
Please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser:  Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 
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County Engineer 

 
President Hatfield:  Is County Engineer, John Stoll, here yet? Oh, there he is. Go 
ahead. So, John, first on the list, if you want to just read down through there. Do 
you have the list? 

John Stoll:  Yeah. 

President Hatfield:  I can do it, if you don’t want to. 

John Stoll:  I can take care of it. 

President Hatfield:  Okay. 

John Stoll:  The first item I have is a street acceptance request for Hornby Lane. 
This is in, the little segment of Hornby that was built in Creekside Meadows 
Subdivision. It’s about 157’ long, and it connects to the section of Hornby that was 
just paved by the County Highway Department. And, we’re just requesting the 
Commissioners acceptance. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  So moved. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  Second. 

President Hatfield:  We have a motion and a second. And, Kathy, please call the 
roll. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

John Stoll:  Next I’ve got a street acceptance request for Magnolia Ridge 
Subdivision, Section 1. This is .67 miles of new roads, and the consist of Spanish 
Moss Boulevard, Persimmon Lane, Hibiscus Lane, Hemlock Lane, Verbena Lane, 
Lemon Grass Lane and Lemon Grass Court.  

Commissioner Musgrave:  Motion to approve. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I will second the motion. 

President Hatfield:  We have a motion and a second. Kathy, please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser:  Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 
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(Motion approved 3-0) 

John Stoll:  Next is a street acceptance request for Section of Poet Square 
Subdivision. This covers an acceptance of Reading Drive, Frost Drive, 
Shakespeare Drive and Watership Drive. The total mileage is .32 miles. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Motion to approve. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I will second the motion. 

President Hatfield:  Kathy, we have a motion and a second, please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser:  Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

John Stoll:  Next I’ve got a right-of-way offer for Boonville-New Harmony Road 
project. This is parcel 28 owned by Kiesel and Finney, and based on the appraisal, 
the offer amount is $20,600, and I just need your approval to proceed with that 
offer. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Motion to approve. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  Second. 

President Hatfield:  Kathy, please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser:  Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. The motion carries. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

John Stoll: Last I’ve got a Community Crossings grant funding commitment letter. 
This is a letter that INDOT requires when we submit Community Crossings grants. 
The funding commitment on this letter is $300,561.75, base on the estimates we’ve 
put together. And, this covers paving projects that would be on the Red Bank and 
Lloyd between Lloyd and just north of University Drive; Baseline Road between 
Azteca’s entrance and U.S. 41; Rosenberger between the city limits and Hogue; 
all the subdivision streets in Key West Subdivision, which are Key West Drive, 
Largo Court, Upper West Terrace Drive and Summerland Court; and then all the 
streets in Ashton Place Subdivision, and those are Aster Lane, Sunflower Lane, 
Trillium Way, Oleander Lane and Allysum Drive. The due date for the applications 
is a week from Friday, and I just need the Commissioners signature on that. The 
funds would come from the Local Roads & Streets or Highway Contractual account 
in 2021.  
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Commissioner Musgrave:  As we discussed earlier today, by e-mail I believe, are 
you also seeking permission to have a supplemental letter for a grant application, 
and do you want to describe any of that now? 

John Stoll:  I was going to bring that up in a second. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Okay. 

John Stoll:  The estimates we’ve been putting together occupied all of our time, so 
we haven’t had time to put together any concrete street patching contract cost 
estimates as of yet. So, I don’t have an estimate, as of yet, and I don’t have a 
Community Crossings grant application number, and those are the two pieces of 
information that I need in order to have another letter for your signatures today. 
So, I was also going to ask if the Commissioners could sign another letter, outside 
the meeting, for a second application. Because the county, technically, is eligible 
for up to a million dollars in Community Crossings money. This letter would give 
us $300,000 in grant funds, combined with the $435,000 that we received earlier 
this year, still leaves us with the ability to make another request. And, like I said, 
without the cost estimate information or an application number, I couldn’t provide 
that letter today, but if you’re allowed to sign one outside the meeting, I could come 
up with another one by the time the application due date rolls around next week. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Well, I would like to make a motion to approve the letter 
that he does have, and the President to sign the letter that he will create when he 
gets it done before the deadline.  

Commissioner Shoulders:  I will second that.  

President Hatfield:  Kathy, we have a motion and a second. Was that it, John? 

John Stoll:  Yes. The— 

President Hatfield:   So, that’s actually two things. Are you doing— 

Commissioner Musgrave:  One motion for two things, but it’s really the same thing. 
He’s going to do two applications (Inaudible. Talking over each other.) 

President Hatfield:  Can we do that, Craig or Dave? I guess (Inaudible). I want to 
make sure it’s legal. Can we combine what just happened into one motion? Dave, 
are you on the phone? 

David Jones:  Yes, I am. Tell me again what he’s wanting to do? 

President Hatfield:  Well, I think what happened was, you know— 

Commissioner Musgrave:   If you want, I can just split it up. 

President Hatfield:  Yeah, let’s just split it up. Let’s do that. Yeah. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  A motion to approve the application for the first set of 
roads that Engineer Stoll described. 

President Hatfield:  Yeah, so this motion is for the grant application— 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Letter that we have in the packet. 

President Hatfield:  Yes. Okay. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  Let’s do that again. So, I will second the amended 
motion, or second the motion. 

President Hatfield:  Kathy, please call the roll. 
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Kathy Glaser:  Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

President Hatfield:  Now, John, restate what you said. 

John Stoll:  The second application would be submitted if you can sign a second 
funding commitment letter outside of a Commissioners meeting. I don’t have any 
cost estimates, as of yet, and I don’t have an INDOT grant application number, as 
of yet. And, those are the two pieces of information that are required in the funding 
commitment letter. So, since we’re eligible for additional Community Crossings 
grant funds, I could put together another application between now and next 
Friday’s deadline, subject to I would have to have the Commissioners sign off on 
the letter outside of a Commissioners meeting, since there won’t be any meetings 
between now and the application due date. 

President Hatfield:  And, so this one is for like $150,000? 

John Stoll:  It will be closer probably to $250,000. What we’re looking at was 
Brookview Heights Subdivision and Edinborough Subdivision. Those are two with 
some bad concrete streets that have generated a lot of complaints. 

President Hatfield:  Okay.  

Commissioner Musgrave:  Okay, motion to approve a second application, and to 
allow the President to sign the letter, as soon as Engineer Stoll completes it prior 
to the deadline.  

Commissioner Shoulders:  Okay, I will second that motion. 

President Hatfield:  Okay, Kathy, please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser:  Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

President Hatfield:  Is that it, John? 

John Stoll:  That’s it. And, I did drop off the bids. Kathy has those, so, those are 
ready to be opened whenever you get a chance. 

President Hatfield:  Okay. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Motion to approve opening the bids. 
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President Hatfield:  Why don’t we have Craig open them. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Okay, so motion to approve. 

President Hatfield:  And, look through them and we’ll work through the rest of our 
agenda, and you let us know when you’re ready. 

Craig Emig:  Have we had a motion to open them? 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Yes, I just made that motion. 

President Hatfield:  Yep. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I’ll second. I thought I did. 

President Hatfield:  Kathy, please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser:  Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes.  

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well.  

(Motion approved 3-0) 

Department Head Reports 

 
President Hatfield:  The next item is department head reports. Are there any department 
heads here in the audience, or on the phone, that have a report they would like to give 
us? Hearing none and seeing none. 

New Business/Old Business 

   
President Hatfield: Commissioners, any new business you would like to discuss? 

Commissioner Musgrave:  No. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  New or old, just to reiterate what Commissioner 
Musgrave said at the beginning of our meeting, just to please stay safe, please 
stay healthy, wash your hands, social distance and stay healthy. 

President Hatfield:  You know, the only thing I would to add, of course, I agree 
totally with Commissioner Musgrave and Commissioner Shoulders on that, but I 
would also like to thank our Health Department. I noticed you may have included 
them in the list, which I appreciate, Dr. Spear and Joe Gries and Lynn Herr and 
the entire Health Department. You know, since March, mid-March maybe early 
March, they’ve been working a lot of hours, doing a lot of great work, and I want to 
thank them for everything that they do. Any old business? 

Commissioner Musgrave:  No. 

President Hatfield:  Okay. 

Consent Items 

 
President Hatfield: How about consent items? Can we have a motion to approve 
those? 
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Commissioner Musgrave:  So moved. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  Second. 

President Hatfield:  Okay, Kathy, please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser:  Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

Public Comment 

 
President Hatfield:  The last item, before we read off the estimates, is there any public 
comment from anyone in the audience that would like to speak to us regarding any subject 
matter whatsoever? Okay.  

Reading of Bids: VC20-09-01: Concrete Street Repairs 

 
President Hatfield:  Craig, how far out are you? We’ll just wait a little bit. We’re going to 
read off these estimates of the bids for concrete repairs. 

Craig Emig:  We had two bids submitted. The first bid was bid was by JBI Construction, 
Incorporated. Their bid for a total of all roads was, $334,986.50. The second bid was from 
Rivertown Construction, LLC. Their bid for a total of all the roads, was $328,483.50. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  Motion to take the bids under advisement. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I will second the motion. 

President Hatfield:  Kathy, please call the roll. 

Kathy Glaser:  Commissioner Musgrave? 

Commissioner Musgrave: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: Commissioner Shoulders? 

Commissioner Shoulders: Yes. 

Kathy Glaser: President Hatfield? 

President Hatfield: I am a yes as well. 

(Motion approved 3-0) 

Recess of Meeting 

 
President Hatfield:  I just need a motion to recess our emergency meeting. 

Commissioner Musgrave:  So moved. 

Commissioner Shoulders:  I will second the motion. 

President Hatfield:  This meeting is in recess.  

(The meeting was recessed at 3:26 p.m.) 
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CONSENT ITEMS: 

Commissioners: 
Approval of the September 22, 2020 Emergency Commission Meeting Minutes. 
Lowe Access Agreement. 
OCRA COVID-19 Small Business Grant Award Letters. 
Supt. Of Co. Bldgs: OCH Boiler Repair Quote: DeBra-Kuempel. 
 
Employment Changes: 
Co-Op Extension (1)   
 
Surplus Request Letters: 
Health Dept: Various Computer Equipment. 
Burdette Park: 1994 Chevrolet Series 400 Pick-Up Truck. 
 
County Auditor: Claims Voucher Reports: 9/21-9/25/2020 & 9/28-10/2/2020 & 10/5-
10/9/2020. 
 
County Engineer:  
Department Report. 
Pay Request No. 75: U.S. 41 Expansion TIF: $225.00. 
Registration Fee Reimbursement (Travel Request). 
 
Those in Attendance: 
Jeff Hatfield    Ben Shoulders   Cheryl Musgrave 
Brian Gerth    David Jones    Craig Emig 
Kathy Glaser    Jonathan Garvey   Jodi Uebelhack 
John Stoll    Mark Uhrin    Others Unidentified  
Members of Media 
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Jeff Hatfield, President 
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